S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 9th July 2019 

In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1.  PRESENT: Mr I Jordan, Mr J Smallwood, Mr P Bland, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr S Scales, Mrs D Gotts, Mrs T Banks, Mr K Reynolds, Mr R Williamson, Mrs M Albinson, Mr S Wells, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Parish Clerk). 
Borough Councillors Mrs E Nockolds and Mr G Middleton

APOLOGIES: Mr D Price, Mr A Evans and Mr M Narborough
In the absence of Mr Price, Mr Jordan, the Vice-Chairman chaired the evenings meeting.

2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 11th June 2019, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Smallwood, seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour they were signed by the Chairman.

3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mr Smallwood and Mrs Banks declared an interest as they are Allotment Tenants.

4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – None present
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

Borough Councillor Nockolds:  See attached Report
Mr Wells enquired about the Garden Waste collection service and asked if there was a way that participation in the scheme could be increased.

Cllr Nockolds explained that in the past the Borough Council have had a waiting list of people wanting to join the scheme, however this is no longer the case.

She added that the Borough Council would like to see an increase in usage, however said that there would have to be such an increase that it would warrant an additional bin lorry.

Mrs Banks asked if there were any plans to make the compost available to the Public.

Cllr Nockolds stated that this would be up to the businesses.
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Borough Councillor Middleton:  Cllr Middleton confirmed that he had been successfully elected as a Borough Councillor for the Wootton’s Ward, and wished to thank residents of South Wootton for putting their trust in him and for voting for him.

He said that he would endeavor to attend Parish Council meetings as often as possible but as he is also an elected County Councillor with sixteen Parished areas, he can be extremely busy at times.

Cllr Middleton assured members that should any issues arise, he is always able to be contacted and stated that he is here to represent the residents of South Wootton.

Mr Smallwood commented that it had been sometime since the Parish Council had seen County Cllr Mr Simon Eyre.

Cllr Middleton stated that he possesses a great deal of knowledge regarding County Council matters and said that any issues could be directed to him if need be.
County Councillor Eyre:  No Report 
6.  REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:
Assets 
Mr Jordan confirmed that no meeting had been held however, wished to provide members with an update regarding the Village Hall Storage Extension.

He explained that Van Elle Piling Contractors have now provided their quote of £8,900+VAT for the necessary piling, however, in addition to this a steel ground beam / lattice top would also be required, which is not included within the Van Elle quote.

It was said that after speaking to ARC Fabrications, they have confirmed that they are unable to manufacture the steel ground beam.

Mrs Cornwell said that she had contacted another company, Johnson Steel Fixing who may be able to help, and a quote is awaited.

(Clerk’s Note: Quote received for £1,053.42+VAT).

Mr Jordan commented that the Extension Project is becoming quite costly and if costs continue to escalate, it may be that the Parish Council has to reconsider its plans and look to do the less complicated Parish Office Extension instead.
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Village Hall Boiler Service: Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the Boiler Service carried out by C P Cooper in January 2019 and said that at that time they had recommended that the radiators should be power flushed, and a filter placed into the boiler.
Mrs Cornwell said that she had tried to contact C P Cooper on several occasions to obtain a quote for the recommended work, however no response had been received.
Mrs Cornwell explained that she had therefore contacted NIM Plumbing who have provided a quote of £864.00 including VAT to remove the radiator fronts and hoover, carry out a power flush of the radiators and insert a filter to the boiler.
Members discussed the situation and felt that the quote was reasonable, Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council ask NIM Plumbing to carry out the necessary work as specified, this was seconded by Mr Smallwood, with one abstention all other members were in favour.
Finance
Mr Jordan informed members that a Finance Committee Meeting had been held on Thursday 4th July 2019, when the accounts for the first quarter were looked at and discussed.

Mr Jordan referred to the circulated minutes and confirmed that the nett total for the first quarter accounts is £12,356.67 against a Budget of £94,630.00 which is good, however it was said that should the Parish Council decide to proceed with the Village Hall Extension, this would still have to be paid for. 

Mr Jordan proposed that the Finances are a correct record of the first quarter accounts; this was seconded by Mr Williamson with all members in favour.
To review/approve the Duties of the Responsible Financial Officer: Mr Jordan stated that members of the Finance Committee had looked at the Duties of the Responsible Financial Officer document and explained that it had no amendments or additions. With no questions or comments, Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council should accept the Duties of the Responsible Financial Officer document, this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour.
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Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation:  Mrs Cornwell reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.
Mrs Cornwell provided Mr Jordan with the Bank Statements for June 2019 and explained the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether correspond with amounts in the Cashbook.

Once Mr Jordan was happy that everything balanced, he initialled the Bank Statements. 
Planning  

Mr Bland confirmed that two meetings had been held since the last full Parish Council meeting, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members. 
Mr Bland spoke regarding the Planning Application for The Pillary, 8 Walton Close, South Wootton which had been discussed by the Borough Councils Planning Committee and stated that since the Parish Council opposed the Planning Application on 13th May 2019, amended plans had been submitted by the applicant which the Parish Council had not been made aware of.

Mr Bland felt that the Parish Council should have been kept informed of the amended plans prior to the Borough Councils meeting as it had left Mr Bland in a difficult situation as he had been registered to speak to object to the Application for it being an unacceptably cramped form of development and overdevelopment of the site.

Members of the Planning Committee had commented that whilst the Parish Council was pleased that the Borough Council had taken note of our initial objections, out of courtesy they should have kept the Parish Council informed of the amendments to the plans.

Mrs Cornwell subsequently sent an email to Mr Ashworth on behalf of the Parish Council regarding the situation.

It was said that Mr Ashworth had responded and had agreed that perhaps the Parish Council should have been kept informed of the amended plans.
Cllr Nockolds stated that she would also raise the issue with the Borough Council.
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Grimston Road Bus Shelter:  Mrs Cornwell informed members that the NCC Parish Partnership bid had been successful and the 50% Grant had been approved.

Cllr Middleton stated that once again NCC Members Expenses were available and up to £6,000, could be contributed towards the scheme.

Mrs Cornwell said that following discussions with Sally Bettinson from NCC Highways it had been confirmed that the Members Expenses had not been spent.

Cllr Middleton suggested that Mrs Cornwell email Cllr Eyre regarding this and to copy him in so that he could also look into the situation.
Mr Wells raised concerns regarding the Bus Service and was worried that it may come to an end.

Cllr Nockolds stated that West Norfolk Community Transport is a Charity which the Borough Council contributes to, she said that funding is put to Shop Mobility and Dial a Bus.

She confirmed that continuation of the Bus Service would be up to the Bus Companies. It was said that the Lynx Bus operates its route along Grimston Road. 
Policy
Mr Smallwood confirmed that no meeting had been held since the last Parish Council meeting, however it was said that the appointment of the new Village Hall Caretaker needed to be approved.
It was explained that Mr Bob McIntyre had now completed his six-month probationary period and had carried out a good job with no problems.

After brief discussion, Mr Smallwood proposed that following the end of the Probationary Period, Mr Bob McIntyre’s position as Village Hall Caretaker should be formally approved, this was seconded Mr Jordan with all members in favour.

Advice regarding meetings of the Parish Council and its Committees:  Mr Jordan referred members to the circulated advice regarding meetings and said that the matter had been raised following an incident at a Parish Council meeting.

Mr Jordan explained that Mrs Cornwell had contacted NALC for advice regarding the matter and the circulated advice had been issued to all members.
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It was said that following discussions with Mr Price, the Chairman, regarding the situation, it had been felt that it may be useful and sensible for the Chairman and Vice Chairman to be able to serve on all committees with full voting rights.

Members generally felt that this would be a good idea, Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council Standing Orders should be amended accordingly to state that the Chairman and Vice Chairman can serve as ex-officio members on all Committees with full voting rights, this was seconded by Mrs Banks with all members in favour.
7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School: –See attached 
Junior School: - No Report 
A full Governors meeting is scheduled for next week, a report will follow in due course.

Wootton Park: – It was confirmed that no meeting had been held since the last full Parish Council Meeting, however, the next meeting is scheduled to be held on Tuesday 23rd July 2019.

Mrs Cornwell said that as the Parish Council will not now meet until 10th September 2019, she wished to raise an item regarding new lighting at the Pavilion which had been suggested as part of anti-crime advice from the Police.

She explained that she had obtained quotes for tamper proof lighting similar to that used within prisons, the lighting will illuminate both the front and the rear of the Pavilion, in addition one of the quotes includes a blank face electric switch for the defibrillator so that it cannot be accidentally turned off and a new light switch for just inside the front door.

Mrs Cornwell explained that it would be up to the Wootton Park Association Committee to look at the quotes, however, wished to obtain approval in principle to the idea.
After brief discussion, Mr Jordan proposed in principle that the Parish Council should give its support to the new lighting and switches at the Pavilion, this was seconded by Mrs Gotts with all members in favour.

Wootton’s Football Club:  Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the Football Tournament held at the Weekend and commented that following the Event, members of the Wootton’s Football Club had done a superb job of litter picking the Park and the whole area was left impeccable.
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In addition, members commented that the Football Club had also organised for a working party to paint the exterior of the Pavilion, again this had been a fantastic job and the Pavilion is now looking great.
Members suggested that a letter of thanks should be sent to the Football Club, thanking them for their hard work.
South Wootton in Bloom: – Mrs Albinson confirmed that two meetings had been held and everything was as per the circulated minutes.

She confirmed that the Anglia in Bloom Judges will be visiting the Parish on the afternoon of Thursday 18th July 2019, an itinerary for the afternoon has been produced by Mr Nolan Mills.

Mr Jordan thanked Mrs Albinson and the other members of the SWiB Team for all their hard work and for the good job that they do.
Mrs Albinson commented that the judges look at the Parish as a whole and requested that residents look at their locality and tidy areas as needed.

8. CORRESPONDENCE: – 
CAN


AGM







Info



Nomination Form

NCC


Norwich Western Link Preferred Route 


   “

WNCCG

AGM – 1st Aug 2019 at Kings Lynn Town Hall

   “

9. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated lists below, 

Voucher
Payee



Chq

Reason



Amount
No




No

66
Bright’s



107599
VH Cleaning

405.22

67
Anglian Water


107600
PO Water


  28.77

68
Anglian Water


107601
VH Water


167.10

69
PPG Arch Coatings

107602
Paint – Pavilion

  57.65

70
CGM



107603
Weed Spray+Play Equip 
160.74

71
SLCC



107604
TC Membership

220.00

72
BMAC Garden Services
107605
Bins/Litter/Strimming

100.00

73
Jet Reach


107606
Install Waste Bin

  15.00

74
BMAC Garden Services
107607
Bins/Litter/WP Play area
130.00

75
PPG Arch Coatings

107608
Paint – Pavilion

135.00

76
HMRC



107609
Cont’b June


838.63

77
Prudential


107610
AVC – TC – June

  80.00

77A
Norfolk Pension Fund

D/D 24 June
Cont’b –June
                        984.24
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77B
Mrs T Cornwell

D/D 24 June
Salary & Exps – June BACS  )

77C
Mrs M Kirby


D/D 24 June
Salary – June  - BACS  )      2414.81

77D
W W Lucas


D/D 24 June
Wages – June BACS  )

77E
A J Walker


D/D 24 June
Salary & Exps –June- BACS )

77F
R McIntyre


D/D 24 June
Salary – June - BACS  )       1165.44

77G
Barclays


D/D 24 June
Account Chgs

              77.89

Plus, Accounts received since circulated list:

78
A Callow

107611
PO & VH Window Cleaning
   40.00

79
Jet Reach

107612
Various Jobs


   90.00

80
BCKLWN

107613
PC Election Recharge Costs
   52.55

81
Mole Control & Pest
107614
Pond Bait Boxes

   54.00

82
ECS Computers
107615
Internet & Online Backup
   84.64

83
K & M Lighting

107616
S/Lighting Maint – July
 454.37

84
Glasdon UK

107617
New Seat & Dog Bin

 883.99

85
Mole Control & Pest
107618
Allotments Bait Boxes

   54.00

86
Sarah Sharpe

107619
VH Refund Deposit

   50.00

87
CGM


107620
Slitting Green and Strim Cem
 205.44 

88 
D Heaton

107621
Allots Car Pk, Pond Track
 800.00
89
P J Windows

107622
Bus Shelter cleaning

   75.00

90
NIM Plumbing

107623
V Hall Toilet Repairs

   96.00
Bank balances as at 28.6.2019
Community Account
      

     
         41,691.41
Step saver a/c
                 
      
                  0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                                             240,000.00
Total                                                                                              £281,691.41
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 7.40pm.
10. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 10th September 2019, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
10th September 2019                                                               

     Chairman
-48-
